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6.3. Limitations and roadmap for future research

This research is not free from limitations; however, they might serve
as a starting point for future studies. First, the sample included only
Italian public and private firms adopting IAS/IFRS. Future research
might include firms from other countries that use various accounting
standards. Despite the global accounting harmonization process (Hail,
Leuz, & Wysocki, 2010), accounting divergences have appeared to
persist (Kvaal & Nobes, 2012), and different cultures can influence fa-
mily firms’ strategic accounting choices in a variety of manners
(Chapman et al., 2009). Future studies in this direction could likely
resolve the mixed results and could shed light on the differences in
accounting choices within the variety of family firm groups (Gernon &
Wallace, 1995). Second, we employed a limited number of gauges of C-
suite members’ expertise and experience. Although the level of educa-
tion, age, and number of directorships are consolidated proxies for
expertise and experience (e.g., Ahrens et al., 2015; Hambrick & Mason,
1984), one path forward is to introduce more fine-tuned measurements
that consider the experience accrued in the industry or the expertise
developed in the financial reporting process. Additionally, interpreta-
tions should be made with care considering the relatively small R-
squared values. Finally, future research could determine the further
moderating impacts of the relationships of expertise and experience
with earnings management and could verify whether the legal en-
vironment, financial markets, investor protection, accounting culture,
and institutional settings have impacts on these relationships (Gray,
1988; La Porta, Lopez-de-Silanes, Shleifer, & Vishny, 2000). Similar to
recent research (Boling et al., 2016), future studies could investigate
whether there are non-linear relationships of expertise, experience, or
other management characteristics with earnings management in family
firms.
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